PRI statement to Human Rights Committee

Thank you. This statement is necessarily short, so for further information on the issues we cover, please see our written submission. 

Firstly, we think it is clear that the death penalty violates both the right to life and the prohibition on torture or cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment and it would be appropriate to prohibit its use absolutely. Further, we doubt that in practice the death penalty is ever carried out in a fully human rights compliant way, so could be declared de facto arbitrary. 

If the Committee does not take this approach, we have the following issues. 

Firstly, there should be greater clarity on the ‘competent tribunals’ that are permitted to pass a sentence of death. As detailed in our and other submissions, both military and special courts frequently operate using different judicial procedures from ordinary civilian courts, with lack of independence from prosecuting authorities, and increased levels of secrecy compared to civilian courts, being among the most concerning elements. We believe that these courts should be prohibited from passing death sentences. Please see our submission for a longer discussion of these issues. 

Secondly, there needs to be details of what constitute the ‘most serious offences in wartime’ for which the death penalty can be retained in several abolitionist treaties, including ICCPR OP2. Currently, some states retain execution for damage to any items that might be used for defending the country, for cowardice or voluntary self-mutilation aimed at making oneself unfit for service in time of war. We believe these and other examples go unreasonably far beyond the peacetime most serious offences definition of ‘intentional killing’. Perhaps an appropriate wartime restriction would be: ‘intention to kill resulting in the loss of life outside the scope of lawful acts of war’. 

Thirdly, pardon and commutation. There needs to be much more detailed guidance on what a meaningful exercise of this power should look like. We believe there should be automatic consideration for amnesty, pardon and commutation in all death penalty cases, to ensure that Article 6(4) rights can be upheld. Prisoners and their lawyers should have information about the process of application and the type of information that will be considered, so that they can make a timely and relevant request.
Finally, steps towards and following abolition. We think it would be helpful if the Committee gave greater clarity that Article 6 imposes on retentionist states an obligation to continue moving towards abolition and that regressive steps, such as expanding the number of death penalty-applicable offences or (potentially) lifting a moratorium, are inconsistent with their treaty obligations. For states that have abolished, reintroduction of the death penalty should be considered incompatible with Article 6. Additionally, it should be made clear (with reference to Article 15(1) of the Covenant) that abolition should benefit serving death sentenced prisoners and their sentences be commuted, we believe to a sentence with the possibility of release. 

